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TO MR KEVIN FLAHERTY, EDITOR, CATHOLIC TIMES, FOR 18.7.99 SUN XV(A)

CREDO BY FR FRANCIS MARSDEN

At the 1984 meeting of the "Right to Die!" societies, Helga Kuhse, a philosophy professor from Monash University, Australia, said: "If we can get people to accept the removal of all treatment and care - especially the removal of food and fluids - they will see what a painful way this is to die, and then in the patient's best interests, they will accept the lethal injection."


Unfortunately Prof. Kuhse’s strategy appears to be working. The British Medical Association have just declared that doctors will not be subject to disciplinary action if they withdraw artificial nutrition and hydration from stroke and coma victims and other seriously ill patients. By re-defining food and drink as “medical treatment” which may be omitted, rather than as a basic human right along with shelter and warmth, the BMA has effectively taken the role of legislator away from Parliament.


The N.H.S. accountants must be delighted. This will save hundreds of hospital beds. No more having to wait weeks for elderly patients to fade away peacefully. Entire geriatric wards will be able to close down, because those who previously occupied them will not survive a critical period without food and water. Given the low birthrate and the greying of the UK population, some form of euthanasia has become increasingly advantageous in financial terms to theTreasury.


If this century teaches us anything, it is that the medical profession cannot be trusted to make its own moral rules. It must be under the democratic control of society as a whole, Additionally it would be preferable to have a cast-iron charter of basic human rights enshrined in statute law, something the British Constitution noticeably lacks.


In the last seventy years we have witnessed the medicalization of killing on a scale never previously known in human history. 

The atheistic Bolsheviks under Lenin, made the USSR the first nation upon earth to legislate for abortion in 1920, and thus turn doctors into killers. In Nazi Germany, it was the professors of psychology and paediatrics who provided much of the driving force behind the Nazi euthanasia campaign. From 1938 onwards they began to clear the mental hospitals, homes for the handicapped and wards for the chronically ill. “Lives not worth living” were systematically eliminated, in order to purify and strengthen the Aryan race.

The technical skills developed in gassing and injecting the handicapped were not wasted when the euthanasia programme wound down from 1941 on. Many of the medical staff, psychologically hardened to killing the defenceless, were transferred to the extermination camps in eastern Poland. There they refined and speeded up the killing machine on millions of Jews. Nazi euthanasia and the Jewish holocaust are intimately connected.

“The syringe belongs in the hand of the doctor” was a well-known Nazi slogan. The medics jealously guarded their privileged status at Auschwitz, Sobibor, Treblinka and Belzec. It was they who stood on the ramps as the trains full of Jews came in. It was they who selected the healthy specimens for forced labour. It was they who divided families, and sent hundreds of thousands of women, children and old men straight to the “shower rooms”. It was they who supervised the adding of the blue Zyklon B crystals through the vents, to begin the gassing process, and recorded the death agonies through a protective screen. It was they who injected inmates with typhoid, anthrax and phenol, in their medical research programmes.  As the saying now goes: “Trust me, I’m a doctor.”

At the Nuremberg trials, many of the Nazi doctors were sentenced to death or imprisonment, and the world said “Never again”. The Declaration of Geneva was drawn up in 1948 as a modern version of the Hippocratic Oath.

However, as the western democracies voted for legalised abortion from 1965 onwards, both the Hippocratic Oath and this Geneva Declaration were dumped. It is difficult to overestimate how severely the abortion-sterilisation-contraception ethic has damaged the British medical profession. Doctors have taken on a new role as fertility regulators rather than health providers. As part of their professional duty in preventing conception, the Department of Health now expects them to cooperate in disabling or mutilating the female body, 

Our generation has relegated to the scrapheap the ancient tradition of the Hippocratic oath, widely adopted from 370 BC onwards, as doctors formed themselves into guilds. It includes the words:


“I will prescribe regimen for the good of my patients according to my ability and my judgement and never do harm to anyone. To please no one will I prescribe a deadly drug, nor give advice which may cause his death. Nor will I give a woman a pessary to procure abortion. But I will preserve the purity of my life and my art.” 
Still only two generations away from Nazi medicine, it is amazing how blind and deaf we have become to the clear lesson of history. The medical profession is now adrift on a high sea without a moral compass.  Referring to a book about Nazi euthanasia programmes, Dr. Anthony Clare, psychologist, wrote "Anywhere that doctors remain half-educated, ethically blinkered, scientifically over-developed and easily subverted away from their primary responsibility to the patient...it could happen again..."(Sunday Telegraph, 23.11.86).

“[the doctor] should and must do nothing other than maintaining life; it is not up to him whether that life is happy or unhappy, worthwhile or not, and should he incorporate these perspectives into his trade the consequences would be unforeseeable and the doctor could well become the most dangerous person in the state; if this line is crossed, with the doctor believing he is entitled to decide upon the necessity of a life, then it only requires a logical progession for him to apply the criteria of worth, and therefore, unworth, in other instances."   (Christoph Wilhelm Hufeland, a distinguished Berlin physician, 1806)

Note the contrast: Dr. Colin Brewer (Los Angeles National Voluntary Euthanasia Conference 1985) was asked what could be done immediately to assist one to "leave the body." He replied: "I want to offer you the humble plastic bag. People seem to feel it has aesthetic limitations, but, given a small amount of sedatives, it's very effective." Even a doctor sympathetic to euthanasia would not want the patient to be found to have died from a large dose of sedatives. "But even a small dose of sedatives will be sufficient to let one use effectively a plastic bag with minimal distress." 
What the terminally ill need is “help while dying” not “help to die.”

Most of us owe a great deal to the medical profession. Many of us are only alive today because of their interventions. We want to support and encourage good medicine, and not to see it perverted into something frightening. We need a national campaign for the right to receive medical treatment from doctors who keep the Hippocratic Oath. Christians, Jews, Muslims, and all who esteem human life from conception to natural death, could be united in this.

For example, if thousands of pregnant mothers demanded to be treated by gynaecologists who had no blood of aborted innocents on their hands, this would open up the obstetrics-gynaecology profession once more to those who hold the pro-life ethic. After all, who wants to trust their new baby’s survival to the tender mercies of a killer-doctor? Parents would also be freed from pre-natal diagnosis programmes, aimed to “seek out and destroy” the handicapped before birth. I know several couples who have been put through totally unnecessary trauma, when tests revealed a 1-10% chance of a handicapped child, and “counsellors” descended upon them to badger them into amniocentesis and abortion. Courageously they refused, and gave birth to totally healthy, normal babies.

The elderly could demand treatment from trustworthy medics who have sworn to keep the Hippocratic oath – who will not “give advice which will cause their deaths.” And will not starve them to death.

The BMA no doubt would oppose such a campaign because it would effectively divide the profession into Hippocratic and anti-Hippocratic doctors. The BMA is failing to protect the common good.  Pro-life medics may soon wish to organise themselves into an alternative Guild of Hippocratic Doctors.  If we are to be able to trust our physicians in future, there may be simply no alternative. The public needs physicians, not executioners.

